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What! An earthquake in Burrum! 
By Colin Wiltshire 

For most of us the earthquake last Wednesday 22 

September, at 9.15am started as a bit of mystery, even 

confusing, since we’ve never experience, such an event 

before. While Australia has had the odd quake including 

the Newcastle shocker in 1989, which killed 13 people, we 

don’t expect them, or consider them seriously.  

Unlike people living in places like along the San Andreas 

Fault in California, or Tokyo, who are familiar with the 

sound and the feel, and who know straight away what’s 

happening, most of us took some time to recognised the 

reality. 

I was in the kitchen and heard a rumble, as if someone was 

rolling an empty drum down the footpath, out front. I went 

to the window but couldn’t see anyone; then there was a 

rattle in the ceiling. 

The thought of an earth quake had not occurred to me yet, 

but I decided to take a walk around the house to see if there 

was any explanation for the noises. 

Ah – there was a clue! A half 44-gallon drum we keep 

under one of the gutters to collect garden water, had spilt 

water onto the ground, despite the fact the water level in 

the drum was now motionless and about 75mm below the 

drum’s rim. 

The idea of the quake was a thought, but in Burrumbuttock, 

that remained difficult to accept. There was no more 

evidence outside the house, so I returned to eating 

breakfast, but before doing so, felt the call of the water 

closet. 

Peering into the thunderbox, I noticed the water level there 

was lower than it should have been, which meant the 

mystery had washed water out the back of the bowl. 

So, it must have been an earth quake, but I’d felt nothing, 

no vibration or movement. 

Meanwhile, Estrella who was lying awake in bed, knew 

exactly what was happening, as soon as it began. Such 

events are not unusual in the Philippines, with the big 7.7 

one killing an estimated 1000 in 1990. She’d felt quite a 

few tremors before. The light above her bed swayed, and 

the mattress beneath shook a little. 

 

However, the most amusing story of the confusion caused 

by the incident, is the tale of three retired gentlemen, who 

were digging a post out of the ground. Well, at least one of 

them was digging, while the other two were there merely in 

an advisory capacity. 

When the 5.7 magnitude reverberations resonated about 

their endeavours, none let on they were aware something 

happening. Digging did not pause, the advising continued, 

and for all intents and purposes everything was normal, 

nothing had happened. 

A few minutes later a phone rang, and a wife wanted to 

know if the digger had felt the earthquake, and if he was 

okay.  

A rye smile turned to his companions. “Yes, love, I’m fine”, 

was possibly his comment. When the apparent was 

blatant, there was relief, and a touch of embarrassment. All 

had felt the quake but understandably none considered the 

possibility of an earthquake in Burrumbuttock. 

This left them to seek alternative explanations. Maybe their 

age, which combined is around 200 years, says a lot about 

their reasoning, and the deductions they reached. 

The digger decided he’d suffered a dizzy spell, which was 

a private and personal matter; advisor number one who 

has some sort of heart issue anyway put it down to his 

existing ailment, and deemed it confidential; while advisor 

number two found the answer in a surge of vertigo, 

supposedly because he’s experienced it before. 

When daylight shone on the facts, it triggered some 

amusement, but it demonstrated how we humans want an 

answer for most things, especially if we think it has health 

implications, no matter how spurious. 

 

What has been lost is 
found. Famers Inn recovers 

a lost treasure. 



Page 2 

 

 

 

Rainfall for August/September 2021 

Monthly Total 27 mm (August) 

   77.5mm (September) 

Yearly total   455mm 

Bulletin Basics 

Email: burrumumbuttockbulletin@gmail.com 

Editor:   Jenny Jacob 0439281959 

Secretary: Marion Vile  0425 852 702 

Treasurer:  Janice Whitty 0403 759 396 

Committee:  Colin Wiltshire, Fleur Hall, Sadie 

Krzywnicki 

Closing date for copy: 24th of the month. 

Please submit articles by email in Word files. 

Please no PDF’s 

We reserve the right to select, reject, correct or 

modify all submissions. 

COPYRIGHT: All material printed in the Bulletin is 

understood to be original work by the attributed 

author. It is printed in good faith. 

Any material reproduced from the Burrumbuttock 

Bulletin should acknowledge its source. 

 

GODDE (Frohling) Catherine Marie  

Loving wife of Paul, cherished mother of Nicolas & 

mother-in-law to Tamsin, adored GG of Ryder & 

Hunter.  

Dearly loved and cherished daughter of Noel and 

Myrna, loved sister of Gillian and Rodney. 

Sweet is the sleep that ends all pain, 

We would not wake you to suffer again, 

In God’s arms you rest above, 

In our hearts you dwell with love. 

Sleep peacefully darling girl. 

Mum & Dad 

The Burrumbuttock Bulletin Committee together with 

the Burrumbuttock Community extend our deepest 

sympathy to Myrna and Noel Frohling and their family 

on the sad loss of their daughter Catherine. 

In case of emergency native wildlife care: 

Murray River Area call:0427 493 716 

Anywhere else in NSW : 1300 094 737 

EDITOR 
BURRUMBUTTOCK BULLETIN 

Our current editor Jenny Jacob has decided to retire from 

this position at the end of this year. 

Job Description 

To volunteer your time to produce a monthly Bulletin for 

the community of Burrumbuttock. 

You will be supported by a dedicated committee who will 

offer assistance to help you along the way. 

You will need reasonable computer skills, good 

communication, flexibility and to work as a team. 

A computer is supplied and printing is done at the Pe-

school. 

Enquires: Marion Vile 0425 852 702 
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Church gets a makeover. 
Work is underway on the Holy Cross church, to 

correct a problem which has dogged the building 

pretty much ever since it was erected 133 years 

ago. 

The moving clay soils have constantly caused 

cracking in the brick work, and over the years 

remedial actions have been necessary at regular 

intervals. This latest repair work will fill crack, 

repair plaster and a fresh coat of paint will finish 

off the job. Henty contractor Uwe Stroh, said he 

expected to take five or six weeks to complete 

the work.  

Some indication of how extensive is the problem 

in area, is seen in the fact that over the years, 

three manses have been built, so great has been 

the damage to the previous structures. The first 

one was past saving, and the second one was 

erected, but by 1956 it needed repairs, and the current manse went up in 1975. 

The first extensive renovation to the church was completed in 1938, in readiness for the church’s Golden Jubilee. At the 

time internal and external repairs and painting were carried out, as well, carpets were laid, drapes were hung, and the 

altar and furnishings were remodelled. 

In 1955 extensive cracking called for another extensive renovation. In 1977 the problem was back and more work was 

undertaken. However, it seems this latest problem convinced the building’s committee they needed to carry out more 

substantial remediation, if they were to halt what appeared to be a persistent and increasing problem. 

Each of the church’s corner buttresses were secured and tied together with steel beams, then steel bars ran from corner 

to corner, one along the walls at ceiling height and others at floor level, tying the whole building together.  

However, this significant work, while it has fortified the super structure, it has failed to prevent some cracking. 

Colin Wiltshire  

 

PUBLIC HALL ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

The AGM was held on 15th September 2021. 

President Jeff thanked the committee for their work over 

past twelve months.  

He reflected on the past year that was quieter due to 

Covid restrictions. 

The recent ‘appreciation afternoon tea’ went well with all 

in attendance enjoying the opportunity to get together. 

The new Hall booking system is working well with all 

bookings now directed to Hall email address and Fe 

Coleman’s phone contact details. The toilet and shower 

facilities were upgraded by the Council.  

The raised herb/vegetable garden bed was built at the 

rear of the Hall and has been planted out. Campsite 

usage was strong after the last Covid lockdown was lifted. 

The election of office bearers for 2021 – 2021  

President:   Jeff Litchfield   

Vice President:  Barry Mott  

Secretary:  Marion Vile 

Treasurer:  Fe Coleman    

Committee Members: Rhonda Burns, Rhonda Piper-

Litchfield, Min Hamdorf, Sadie Krzywnicki , Fleur Hall and 

Andrew Hogan. 

We welcome Andrew Hogan onto the committee.  

We look forward to more functions and usage of the Hall 

in the coming year as Covid restrictions ease. Feel free to 

talk with any of the committee about any future events you 

may have in mind. The Public Hall is a wonderful 

community asset, and we feel privileged to be responsible 

for its upkeep, maintenance and usage. 

Marion Vile, Secretary 
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Burrumbuttock Public School 

 Personal Best for All 

SASS (School Administrative and Support Staff) 

Recognition Week. We appreciate our SASS Staff  

The school showed their appreciation of our 

support staff Mrs Kosi, Mr Mott and Miss Kosi 

for all the they do for our school community, 

The P & C organised a special morning tea. 

They were very pleased with their little notes 

of gratitude and beautifully decorated flowers. 

Cola Project 

Cola Project has commenced construction and 

is well under way to completion. 

The roof had to be lifted by a crane over the 

existing buildings to be placed on the site of 

the new building.  It must have been a pretty 

spectacular to watch as it was done in the 

evening. 
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Burrumbuttock Tennis Club, Covid delays start of season 

Hi Readers 

The Tennis Season should be about to start on 9th 

October, however instead the starting date is in limbo 

due to Covid restrictions enforced on by the NSW 

Government. The season hopefully will get underway 

by the end of October. 

The Club’s Bunnings BBQ on September 12 was 

postponed to a later date. 

Our proposed Pre – Season Junior Coaching Classes 

are also on hold until we have a clearer picture of 

what we can organize. 

In anticipation of the season starting, the club is still 

taking orders for our new club’s Polo Shirts, if you 

wish to make an order contact Ashley Lindner 

On a brighter note, Club stalwart Ashley Lindner is 

celebrating his 50th birthday on Sunday October 10. 

Until Next Month, Stay Safe, Regards 

Maurice Tynan, President, Burrumbuttock Tennis Club 
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Burrumbuttock Hotel memorabilia returned to its rightful home 

There was a very significant picture of the Farmers Inn Hotel in the 1880’s that has been missing from the Hotel for over 

20 years.  

It would appear that the publicans at the time Michael and Debbie Green (licensees from 10/5/2002) decided that when 

they moved to Tasmania to live, they took with them memorabilia from the hotel which included this picture. Locals were 

very disappointed that this piece of history was taken. 

As it would happen the current licensee Mardi Klein’s son, went to school with the Baker Family and they were friends of 

Michael and Debbie Green.  The Bakers went on a holiday to Tasmania and stayed with the Greens. 

The Greens announced that they had a photo of the Burrumbuttock Hotel and no longer wanted it so they gave it to the 

Baker family to return to Albury/Burrumbuttock which they have done. It was reframed by Jim Marshall and now proudly 

hangs up in the Burrumbuttock Hotel.  

The back of this photo has been signed by publicans/licensees from 1880 to this current day. 

Mardi Klein has been the longest licensee of the Farmers Inn Hotel commencing 14/9/2007. 



Page 7 

 

 

Annual General Meeting 

Burrumbuttock Recreational Ground  

Monday 11th October – 7.30pm   
Tennis Club House. 

Your opinions are important!!! 

Have your say about future plans for the benefit of our community. 

 
All enquiries to: Janice Whitty, M: 0403 759396 

E: janice.beesley@bigpond.com

Demons break a 56-year drought.  Winners 2021 AFL Grand Final 

Proposed new facility 
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Football Junior awards go ahead despite the Covid 
chaos 
G’Day All and welcome to 

October. Unfortunately, the 2021 

season was cut short and the tough decision was made 

that no finals could be played. We had our Senior and 

Reserves ready to have a red hot crack at the flag but 

due to what was happening in the State with Covid, 

meant Community sport couldn’t be played until mid- 

October, thus bringing an end to the season. 

At this stage, there has been no decision made about 

whether to award some form of premiership, and no 

word on when a League medal count may go ahead. 

A big Thank you to Braden Eddy and Nathan Powell for 

a great job in coaching the sides.  Mark Korszenowski 

and Ash Lindner for being the team managers, Darryl 

Denton, Grahame Terlich, Chris Lloyd, David Ceglar 

and Tony Singe for umpiring, and all of the parents that 

helped out with jobs throughout the year. 

On Sunday the 26th of September we held our 

Junior presentation at Brocklesby. It was great 

to see a big crowd come along (and abide by 

the Covidsafe regulations), and at least get 

some closure for the 2021 season. The trophy 

winners for 2021 are; 

Under 17 

Best & Fairest Ethan Hunt  

Runner Up Best & Fairest Mathew 

Denton 

Most Consistent  Carl Ziebarth 

Most Improved Sam Donovan 

Most Determined Archer Chaston 

Coaches Award  Harry Maddox 

Goal Kicking Ethan Hunt  

Under 14 

Best & Fairest Max Tallent 

Runner Up Best & Fairest James Lindner 

Most Consistent  Dane Fenner 

Most Improved Louie Ceglar 

Most Determined Samuel Hobson 

Coaches Award  Chase Singe 

Goal Kicking Will Lindner 

Senior Presentation has been moved to the 9th 

of October and the Cash Draw Day is going 

ahead on the 14th November. The Annual 

Luncheon has been postponed until a date to 

be advised.  

Hope you enjoy the warmer weather and relax before a big 2022. Steve Koschitzke, President

Under 17’s Awards L to R 
Luscious Locks Award-Fletcher Weaven, Coach’s Award-Harry 
Maddock, Runner-up Best and Fairest Matthew Denton, Best and 
Fairest and Leading Goal Kicker-Ethan Hunt, Most Determined, -
Archer Chaston, Most Improved-Samuel Donovan 

 

 

Aus Kick 



Page 9 

 

 

Rising Star award- Layne Griparis and overall 
consistent shooter award Phoebe Packer 

Brocklesby and Burrumbuttock Netball Club 

2021 Awards
On Sunday, September the 26th, at 

Brocklesby Recreation Ground, we had 

our Junior Netball Presentation Day 

combined with the footballers. It was a great way to end our season 

after the disappointment of having the finals series cancelled. It 

was great to see many people turn up and celebrate the 2021 

season.  

All our Net Set Go girls, 23 in total, received a certificate of their 

efforts from their coaches Mim Dunstan and Lisa Burns. 

In the Under 11s Best and Fairest winner was Olivia White, 

Runner’s Up Ella Terlich and Coaches award went to Isabella 

Sherman. 

In the Under 13’s Best and Fairest winner was Layne Griparis, 

Runner’s Up Bella Cooke and Coaches award went to Danielle 

Schulz.  

In the Under 15’s Best and Fairest winner was Ashlee Smith, 

Runner Up and Coaches Award, Ruby Dahmius. The most 

consistent overall Junior Goal Shooting Award, Phoebe Packer 

and the Rising Star award went to Layne Griparis.  

We look forward now to our Senior presentation night which has 

been postponed to Saturday the 9th of October, where we can 

celebrate the success of our Senior players this 2021 season. 

Our final get together will be our CASH DRAW which is at 

Burrumbuttock on Sunday the 14th of November.  

By the start of the next season, we will have new ladies change 

rooms at Brocklesby. This is a very exciting project for the 

Brocklesby Recreation ground. A big thank you to all the 

organisations involved and community members.  Go the BB 

SAINTS!!!!! ,Fiona Schulz 

Under 11’s Awards, L to R: 
Best and Fairest Olivia White Runners Up Ella 
Terlich and Coaches Award Isabella Sherman 

Under 13s Awards, L to R  
Coaches Award Danielle Schulz, Best and 
Fairest Layne Griparis, Runners Up Bella 
Cooke 

Under 13s Undefeated Minor Premiers Back left to right 

Danielle Schulz, Hannah Collins, Lilly Cooke, Phoebe Packer, 
Abby-Rose Young, Coach Jessica Tracey 
Front L to R, Mia Chandler, Jorja Pearce, Layne Griparis and 
Bella Cooke  

Under 15’s: L to R Best and Fairest Ashlee Smith, 
Runner Up Ruby Dahmius and Coaches Award 
Ruby Dahmius 
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Wirraminna News 

Spring is in full bloom now, and the weeds 

are growing even faster.  However, they 

have not had as much attention as they 

should because it has been a big planting 

month.  We received the specially ordered 

plants for replanting the Nelder.  Instead of 

the Radiata Pines, which were a relic of the 

Paper Mill’s enthusiasm for locally grown 

woodchips for their paper machines, we are 

planting samples of five vegetation systems 

that grow in the drier parts of our region.   Seems appropriate as the pines were gradually dying because of the droughts 

of the last 20 years.  

We have been funded to plant these representatives of the regions to the west 

and north of us, which are being predicted to be the in the climate that we will 

have in 30-50 years.  The challenge has been to find plants which, although in 

some cases are same species that already occur locally, are grown from seed 

collected from the drier end of their range, for example Deniliquin or Parkes.   

There are not many plant nurseries in those areas that can supply these plants.    

So, Paula Sheehan, who applied for and won the funding, has very generously 

put in a lot of time chasing the plants we need.  We are still short of some species 

we wanted but Paula has managed to find seed, so next year we hope to have 

the plants. 

The planting is designed to reflect the original “Nelder” wagon-wheel pattern with five broad spokes, each representing a 

plant community from the west and north of us.  The first spoke is a Boree/Cooba woodland.   These wattles are common 

north of Deniliquin, where it is generally too dry for Eucalypts.  We hope to have quite a few saltbushes when we can get 

them.  We have used a gravel mulch to make the area look drier and to discourage many of our local high rainfall weeds.    

The next spoke is a Cypress Pine/Buloke woodland, also in gravel, which is a common western woodland community. 

Then we have planted Grey Box, mixed with Bimble Box, with some beautiful Wilgas, which occur west and north of here.  

The last two spokes are Yellow box and White box, which are common around here, but we have used plants from further 

west, on the basis that the trees growing in the drier areas will be better adapted to drought.  Less obvious than the trees, 

is the understory: shrub species that are better adapted to future environmental conditions.  All the species choices have 

been based on published descriptions of 

these plant communities from west and 

north of here. 

It has been a huge job to get all these plants 

together and we greatly appreciate the help 

Paula has given us.  Sue has also put in a 

lot of thought and research to come up with 

the species we need.  This is a long-term 

project. It will need a few years for the 

plants to grow and a sense of the different 

plant communities; even longer for there to 

be any indication that the seed sources from 

out west and north are better adapted to our 

changing climate, but gardeners and 

vegetation restorers have to learn to be 

patient. Judy Frankenberg

Darryl's Chair 

Wirraminna Committee Elected 28 September 2021. 
Back Row L to R: Marion Vile, Fe Coleman, David Watson, Kieran Keenan, 
Estrella Wiltshire, Judy Frankenberg, Pam Ilott, Helen Bird. 
Front Row L to R: Tony Marshall, Darryl Jacob, Sue Schilg 
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The meeting was recorded and available for viewing on Council’s website https://bit.ly/35uKFxX . 

Business dealt with at the meeting included: 

Council resolved to write to the NSW Government to withdraw the Environmental Planning and Assessment Amendment 

(Infrastructure Contributions) Bill 2021 from NSW Parliament. Additionally, Council will call on the NSW Government to 

undertaken further consultation with the local government sector on any proposed reforms to the infrastructure contributions 

system. Council will also seek a meeting with Justin Clancy, Member for Albury, to discuss the likely impact the Bill will 

have on Council, our community and ratepayers.  

Cr Doug Meyer OAM was voted as Deputy Mayor which was put to open vote at the Council meeting. Council resolved to 

submit an amendment to the Greater Hume Local Environmental Plan 2012 –Zoning and Minimum Lot Size Changes for 

151 – 159 Pioneer Drive Jindera and 1037 Urana Road Jindera to the Department of Planning, Infrastructure and 

Environment to facilitate large lot residential land and seek a conditional Gateway Determination.  

The draft Jindera Residential Land Use Strategy will be re-exhibited, following requests from three landowners seeking 

inclusion in the strategy. 

Following on from the postponement of the 2021 elections, 

Council agreed the meeting schedule for the remainder of the 

calendar year and January 2022 (below).  

DATE LOCATION 

Wednesday 15 September Holbrook 

Wednesday 13 October Holbrook 

Wednesday 10 November Holbrook 

Wednesday 1 December Holbrook 

Week commencing 10 January 2022 Holbrook 

Council reaffirmed its delegates for various organisations / 

committees where Council is represented for the remainder of 

the Council term.  

Council will enter into a Partnership Agreement with Service NSW for Business. Service NSW for Business provides free, 

personalised support to small business owners, to help them understand  

industry regulations, to guide them through transactions, and to access support.  

The 2020-2021 Financial Statements were adopted as presented.  

The Greater Hume Energy Savings Action Plan (ESAP) was adopted. The ESAP has identified that initiatives undertaken 

to date have resulted in a 48% reduction of net electricity usage.  

Council agreed that the operation of the Greater Hume Disability Inclusion Action Plan 2017/2021 will be extended to the 

period 30 June 2022.  

Council will accept the offer from Inland Rail to relocate the top span of the Culcairn Rail Footbridge to Eric Thomas Park 

in Culcairn.  

Council is currently reviewing the Community Strategic Plan. There are a number of opportunities for the community to 

contribute to the development of the plan. The QR code will take you to the survey on our website. The website also advises 

other means to engage with us.  

Meeting agendas and minutes are available for viewing at any time on Council’s website. 

Go to www.greaterhume.nsw.gov.au for all your Council information. 

Cr Heather Wilton Mayor greaterhume.nsw.gov.a

  

NEWS  

                from the September 2021 meeting  

What’s on: 
Burrumbuttock Food Swap cancelled for October 

9 October 2021: Markets at the G-Rodge, 

Gerogery Hotel 4pm - 8pm. The twilight market 

season starts in October and will run through until 

February 2022.  

9th October: Senior Football and Netball Awards 

11 October: AGM Recreation Ground 

14 November: BBSaints Cash Draw 
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List of Committees and Contacts 

Anglers Club  Jocelyn Beale 0476 215 200 

Bethel Lutheran Church Paul Jarick 6026 3224 

Burrumbuttock Bulletin  Marion Vile 6026 5258 

Community Forum Fleur Hall 0428293256 

Pigeon Club  Ron Boulton 0488459060 

Cemetery Trust  Barry Mott 6029 3339 

Cricket Club  Don Williams 0438404 563 

Fire Brigade  Jeff Litchfield 6029 3227 

BB Saints Football Club Noel Livermore 6029 3375 

Netball Club Brianna Livermore 0414949290 

Hall Committee  Marion Vile  6026 5258 

Holy Cross Lutheran Church, Craig Severin 6035 1211 

Pre School     6029 3343 

Primary School    6029 3253 

Recreation Ground Janice Whitty 0403759396 

Tennis Club  Ashley Lindner 6029 3328 

West Hume Landcare Kathie LeBusque 0408443261 

Wirraminna Environmental Education Centre 6029 3185 

JUSTICE OF THE PEACE:  

Barry Mott 6029 3339, Sue Robey 0409 111958 

Fe Coleman 0408 263 305, Jeff Litchfield 6029 3227 

FIRE EMERGENCY – 000 

Fire Communications Officer, Jeff Litchfield ,6029 3227 

DEFIBRILLATOR & OXY VIVA AT FIRE SHED 

Keys:  

Ashley Lindner 6029 3328, Trevor Jacob 6029 3276 

Jeff Litchfield 6029 3227 The Shop 6029 3240 

DEFIBRILLATOR & AT TENNIS CLUB 

Maurice Tynan - 0419 416 151, Ashley Lindner 0458 293 32 

Merryl Lindner, 0428 602 658 Brad Schulz – 0428 293 229, 

Kylie Vandeeveter - .0447 766 565 

OPENING HOURS 

Burrumbuttock Transfer Station  

1st Sunday of the month 2.00pm-4pm 

3rd Sunday of month 10.00am – 12noon 

Shop, Post Office Phone Norm or Janice– 6029 3240 

Monday to Wednesday  8am-5pm 

Thursday   8am-6pm 

Friday/Saturday  8am-8pm 

Farmers Inn Hotel Phone Mardi – 6029 3218  

Monday to Friday 1pm 

Tuesday   3pm – close 

Saturday   11am – close 

Sunday   12 noon  

Rural Care Link 

Carers Support Group 
For parents, guardians, family members and other support 

people who provide on-going care and assistance to 

another person regardless of age from anywhere in the 

Greater Hume area. 

 New Members Welcome 

Next meeting: Tuesday 11 October 10.00-

12.00. 

Bethlehem Church Hall Adams St Jindera 

Come along for a chat, peer support and information. 

Come along for a chat, peer support and information. 

 For further information or help with transport  

 Contact: Jenny O’Neill-Coordinator 0438 263 417  

Vickie Prisicina-Facilitator 0428 406 060  

Susan L Robey

Lawyer 
524 Kiewa Street 

PO Box 39, Albury NSW 2640 

email: susanrobey@bigpond.com 

Telephone: 02 6021 7210 

Fax: 02 6021 0777 

Mobile: 0409 111958 

mailto:susanrobey@bigpond.com

